
Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes

Wednesday, December 7, 2016

 4:00 p.m.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  Christine Todd – Chair, David Holway – Vice Chair, John Alley, Lenny Jason, Leon Brathwaite and Gretchen Tucker Underwood  

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Asst. to County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer, Paulo DOliveira – Asst. Register of Deeds, Shannon Larsen – Assistant Register of Deeds, Carol Grant – Asst. Treasurer, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Manager Director, JoAnn Murphy – Veterans Agent                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV, Joe Sollitto – Dukes County Clerk of Courts, Liz Agro – Cape and Vineyard Electric Coop, Dr. Charles Hodge – Dukes County Health Council (DCHC) Chair, Ann Crook – Martha’s Vineyard Airport Manager, Walter Vail – Dukes County Personnel Board – Chair, Myron Garfinkle – Chair Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission.    

Christine called the DCC meeting to order at 4:00PM.

Certify Vote for the Martha’s Vineyard Commission: 

Joe Sollitto had the DCC certify the votes for the Martha’s Vineyard Commission.  
Register of Deeds – Update and Introduction:
Paulo gave the DCC an update on the Registry of Deeds financials for FY17. He also introduced Shannon Larsen and said he appointed her as the Assistant Register of Deeds and would like the personnel board to review the starting salary because he’d like her to start at a higher salary than Step 1 on the Dukes County pay scale.  
Electricity Contract through Cape Light Compact:

Martina said Cape Light Compact did a Request for Proposal (RFP) for electricity costs and will sign a contract starting July 1, 2017 to June 30, 2019. The cost of electricity for the County will be 9.614 cents which is a little less than the current price.     
Cape & Vineyard Electric Coop (CVEC) Update – Liz Argo:

Liz Argo said Cape & Vineyard Electric Coop does the installations of renewable energy. She asked the DCC to approve an adder to round one projects called an Administrative Fee. CVEC realized recently that in order to sustain the program an administrative adder will need to be collected. In 2015, the CVEC board voted to have an adder on round one projects similar to the adder on round two projects. Instead of asking for a penny per kilowatt hour, they are now asking for a half of penny kilowatt hour. Dukes County made $3,012.00 last year for all of our projects. This adder will cost Dukes County $146.00 in the course of next year. CVEC will make $106,000.00 by adding the round one adder and will cover the shortfall they have in their budget. A discussion was held. David said last year some of the municipalities did not approve the adder. Liz said that Barnstable County did not make a decision and the Town of Harwich withheld the decision.  This year Barnstable has agreed to the .5 cent adder and will only commit for one year. She said they still have to go to Edgartown and see if they will agree. 

John/Tristan made a motion to approve the Cape & Vineyard Electric Coop adder for round one as amended to one half a penny per kilowatt hour for either one year or two years depending on what the rest of the towns decide and approve the same adder starting on July 1, 2017.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.   

Associate Commissioner for Youth Presentation – Rebekah ElDeiry:
Rebekah gave the DCC an update. She said she is asking volunteers to do workshops for the youth to keep the youth busy on weekends. She would like to start drug prevention for the 7th and 8th graders. A discussion was held. The DCC would like to make sure the insurance aspects are covered. The DCC would also like her to establish a job description with more defined information. Martina said she will work with Rebekah, including providing funds needed to accomplish her goals.   
Dukes County Health Council (DCHC) Update – Dr. Charles Hodge:
Dr. Hodge gave the DCC an update on the Health Council and Substance Abuse committee. Dr. Hodge said the Rural Scholars said there are about 1400 people on the Island with substance abuse issues; of those two or three hundred are being treated. They recommended the following actions:

· The Rural Scholars, who conducted a study this fall, were unable to get quantitative data and recommended collecting that data to really understand how bad the situation is and for applying for grants. 
· They recommended training some people to be substance abuse coordinators. 
· They also recommended starting prevention at an earlier age and starting an Island wide initiative. 
· The last thing is detox; there is some basic detox at the hospital. Running a detox center is incredibly expensive. 
The charter of the DCHC is to look at health care issues on the island, collect data and make recommendations. They should be keeping track of the statistics. He said they need a website for DCHC meeting minutes and for information dissemination. He also said DCHC is anticipating needing additional funds for a position such as administrative assistant. A discussion was held. David asked Dr. Hodge to prepare a plan and bring it to the DCC for additional financing. Martina said that Dr. Hodge should attend the Police Chiefs meeting to ask them to provide the information which will allow the Island to qualify for grant money.  Christine asked Dr. Hodge about the recreational marijuana law recently passed. Dr. Hodge said 10% of users become drug addicts. Tristan said the bill passed has to be refined at legislature.  Christine would like to invite Julie Fay and James Woodin to the next DCC meeting for an update. 
County Manager Salary Amendment – FY17 Budget Amendment:
Christine said she sent an email to the DCC regarding Martina’s salary. A discussion was held. David said on 
March 22, 2016 the Dukes County Personnel Board made a recommendation to the DCC regarding the County Manager’s salary. He is a member of a personnel subcommittee and they met in May and agreed to forego the discussion until after the election. David said he and Leon would like to recommend that the County Manager’s salary be increased to $100,000.00 retroactive to July 1, 2016 and enter into a three year contract with a 3% increase on July 1, 2017 for a salary of $103,000.00 and another increase of 3% on July 1, 2018 with the salary $106,090.00. A discussion was held. John said the manager currently makes approx. $85,000.00 and he cannot increase someone’s salary by $15,000.00. Tristan said our manager works very hard and her pay is in line with other town administrators.     
Tristan/Leon made a motion for the Dukes County Commissioners to enter into a three year contract with the County Manager. The salary will be increased to $100,000.00 retroactive to July 1, 2016, a 3% increase on July 1, 2017 for a salary of $103,000.00 and another increase of 3% on July 1, 2018 for a the salary of $106,090.00. So voted.  Gretchen yes, David yes, Leon yes, Tristan yes, Christine yes, Lenny yes and John no.  Motion carries.
Martina said the FY17 budget will need to be amended to reflect the increase in the County Manager’s pay.  She recommended increasing Deeds Excise Tax projected revenue by $20,000.00 to cover the increase in her salary line and related payroll lines. Noreen said the DCC can only make a recommendation; the actual movement of funds will need the County Advisory Board’s approval. Leon said he feels strongly the funds should come from the Unreserved Fund Balance.    

David/Tristan made a motion that the Dukes County Commissioners amend the FY17 budget to increase the revenue from the Deeds Excise Tax by $20,000.00 and that we calculate the amount needed to increase the County Commissioners Department to fund the County Manager’s new salary and to ask the County Advisory Board to approve the FY17 budget amendment. So voted. Lenny yes, Christine yes, David yes, Tristan yes, Gretchen yes, Leon no and John no. Motion carries. 
New Business: 
John Alley presented a plaque from the Dukes County Commissioners to Lenny Jason for his 22 years of service as a Dukes County Commissioner. The DCC thanked Lenny for his years of service.

David left the meeting at 5:38PM. 

Manger’s Report:

· Dukes County holiday party will be on December 19th at 5:30PM.
· The sprinkler system is being installed at the Senior Services Building (aka VNA building).
· Martina has contracted for roof maintenance and other small repairs on the Senior Services Building.
· The warrant articles have been submitted to the Towns for the CORE, First Stop, VHCAP and Center for Living Programs. She is asking all the towns to include the funding in the budget.
· The bills are being submitted to the Towns for their share of the bond for the Senior Services Building.
· In the FY17 Town Assessments, there was a deduction of approx. $65,000.00 in the Center for Living assessment because the program was not able to use the building for the full year.
· There will be two churches available as a homeless shelters as of January. Karen Tewhey the Homelessness Prevention Coordinator for HAC (Housing Assistance Corporation) is able to house people in a hotel prior to the churches opening. She also received $80K grant from HUD for more permanent supportive housing for the homeless. We are thankful for a $20K grant from United Way to help fund a homelessness case manager. 
· Noreen said she is getting ready to hire an Assistant Treasurer to start training to replace her when she retires. She would like the position to be a full time position. She would like to bring the cost to the next DCC meeting. Ann Crook said the Airport would like to pay for a portion of the new position in the Treasurer’s office as they need more services from the County.      
John/Tristan made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries

DCC meeting was adjourned at 5:50PM
Certified by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· Agenda

· Email from Maggie Downey regarding Cape Light Compact
· Salary Comparison for County Manager Position
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